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Balsall Common and Meriden Group Practice
Patient Representative Group Report – March 2015
PRG Membership
The PRG is currently made up of 9 members at present. Over the last 12 months we have worked hard to recruit members to ensure the group is representative of the practice patient profiles and including experience of various patient support groups and management of acute and chronic diseases. A new member joined us in July 2014 and 2 new members joined in February 2015 from the local secondary school have joined the group to give input from a teenager perspective. 
We have also actively advertised the PPG over the last 12 months in the practice newsletter and local publications such as the Balsall Common Bugle and the Residents Association newsletter.

An email address and mobile has been put in place together with the address of a PPG member to support patient contacting the group independent of the practice. 

PRG and Practice Profile

The chart below identifies the profile of the Practice population alongside the PRG Profile. 

	Demonstrating how a Patient Reference Group is Representative

	Practice Population Profile
	PRG Profile
	Difference

	Age

	18% Patients Under 16
	0% Patients Under 16
	-18%

	9% Patients 16-24
	22% Patients 16-24
	+13%

	8% Patients 25-34
	0% Patients 25-34
	-8%

	12% Patients 35-44
	0% Patient 35-44
	-12%

	16% Patients 45-54
	34% Patients 45-54
	+18%

	13% Patients 55-64
	22% Patient 55-64
	+9%

	13% Patients 65-74
	22% Patients 65-74
	+9%

	8% Patients 75-84
	0% Patients 75-84
	-8%

	3% Patients 85 and Over
	0% Patients 85 and Over
	-3%

	Ethnicity

	White
	White
	

	60% Patients British Group
	77% Patients British Group
	+75%

	0% Patients Irish
	0% Patients Irish
	0%

	Mixed
	Mixed
	

	0% Patients White & Black Caribbean
	0% Patients White & Black Caribbean
	0%

	0% Patients White & Black African
	0% Patients White & Black African
	0%

	0% Patients White & Asian
	0% Patients White & Asian
	0%

	Asian or Asian British
	Asian or Asian British
	

	1% Patients Indian
	0% Patients Indian
	-1%

	0% Patients Pakistani
	0% Patients Pakistani
	0%

	0% Patient Bangladeshi
	0% Patients Bangladeshi
	0%

	Black or Black British
	Black or Black British
	

	0% Patients Caribbean
	0% Patients Caribbean
	0%

	0% Patients African
	0% Patients African
	0%

	Chinese or other ethnic group
	Chinese or other ethnic group
	

	0% Patients Chinese
	0% Patients Chinese
	0%

	1% Patients any other
	0% Patients any other
	-2%

	Not Stated 38% Patients
	Not Stated 23% Patient
	-72%

	Gender

	49% Patients Male
	77% Patients Male
	+28%

	51% Patients Female
	23% Patients Female
	-28%


PRG Meetings

We held meetings in July 2014 and October 2014 and December 2014 at the Balsall Common Health Centre. A planned meeting in March 2015 had to be cancelled due to unforeseen circumstances this will be rescheduled ain April 2015
Minutes all meeting are detailed below:-

Balsall Common (BC) Patient Participation Group (PPG). 

Minutes of Meeting Tuesday 29th July 2014. 

Present:

Dr Mandeep Bhandal (MSB)

Dr Aileen Carlile (AKC)

Joanne Hope (JEH)

Aimee Ibbetson (AEI)

(DT)

(DF)

(PW)

(NC)

Apologises:

(NS)

(GB)

Welcome to Aimee Ibbetson who attended first meeting she is new to the practice as Joanne Hope’s Personal Assistant and Admin assistant.

1) New Members

Adverts for new members had been placed in the Bugle, Meriden Mag, on the Surgery Website, on the Surgery Newsletter and the surgery Notice boards, would like a diverse group ranging from ages, to experiences and interests. Ideally would like a balance of ages and pt’s with chronic diseases or experience of chronic diseases.  NC explained that the group is about the patient perspective and therefore does not think ex-management of the NHS would be beneficial to the group as we do not want to be micro-managed, group all agreed. 

JH mentioned that we want patients that will work with us and not against in the group meetings and want someone who will come along with an open mind and ready to discuss the local healthcare. We are looking for new members that will respect the existing members when we are in meeting and discussing various healthcare agenda. To gather opinions from patients who attend regular services (e.g. diabetes, asthma, COPD), GP’s could invite them to the PPG as they may not be aware of the group. JEH explained that it is advised to have patient champions within PPG’s that have experience and knowledge within various aspects of the healthcare, that they can discuss with the group. 

New member applications were discussed.

Would be nice to have an adolescent view at the meeting as they are the future of the surgery whether as a patients or as a staff member, but would like an applicant who will be open to discussions. 

Have decided on not interviewing applicants but doing a tea/coffee meet and greet with existing member and potential new members this would be held in the waiting room as it was agreed that this would be a more relaxing atmosphere. An opportunity to meet and understand each other’s agenda. All agreed on Tuesday 9th September to meet new members in waiting room and then to start meeting after this to discuss the member. JEH to send out invites asking patients to attend. JEH to send out letters to patients who have not been invited to the meet and greet, thanking them for their application. 
DF mentioned that we need to re-think the advert as doesn’t think it represents the group in the correct picture, as mentions ‘group of volunteers working with the practice to improve the services...’ this is not what the group is about and believes this maybe why we have some applications from ex-management of NHS and who applied with a more business background letter rather than a personal experience background. 

PW suggested doing quarterly meetings and have the dates set-up in advance throughout the year, so members can ensure they are available and also we can then advertise the date and if patients of the surgery have anything they want to put forward they have time to do this for the group to discuss at the meeting. 

As the group is evolving we need to make communicating with patients are more regular occurrence, can look at doing a report in the Bugle after meeting so patients are aware and the progress that surgery/group are making. JEH and AKC mentioned that this is already on the website so if patients were interested then they would make a conscientious effort to go on the website and read the report. So should we do reports in the Bugle, DF believes this is a good way of communicating with the patients and that the group is going forward. We need to educate patients on what we do in the meetings and what we are about, so patients will make suggestions for meetings knowing they will be discussed and actioned where necessary. Communicating with all patients needs to work and be effective. Residence Association need to be more involved with and appear more regularly in it. 

NC suggested that member contact details are given out to patients so they can be contacted from patients as well who would like to suggest something for meetings, as patients may feel if they write to the surgery it won’t be discussed.  DF said everything comes from the surgery, and it is meant to be a patient participation group so needs to be two-sided effort. 

MB,JEH and AKC concerned that it would become a complaint service, and meetings will revolve around discussing various patient complaints. NC suggested if complaints are sent in, then reply with ‘this is a complaint and not a discussion for the PPG please follow the surgery complaint procedure.’ Another idea mentioned was having a secure drop-box at each surgery that members can access so patients can drop ideas in to their, to help them feel that they are being represented. 

Was agreed that will meet and decide on the new members first then will discuss the contact details and how to make members more approachable and contactable, as MSB felt that it wouldn’t be right to choose new members than ask for their contact details to be available for other patients.  Once members have been decided, need to formulate a mission statement and aims of the group to ensure that it becomes a recognised group. 1st November is the next deadline to place anything into the Bugle. 

2) IAPT

PW had a response from the IAPT team regarding the usage of a room at BC. IAPT member is currently on annual leave so will be discussing further when they are back from annual leave. IAPT confirmed that they have no finance in their budget for premises. PW mentioned what if all practices turned round and started charging them what would they do then. 

Background of this is IAPT had a room at Meriden Surgery free of charge, which PW used the service and felt that it was fantastic and patients who have stress, depression like to stay within their comfort zone, this service also helps in some occasions prevent patients having to take medication. It was unfortunate that Meriden had infection control come in and the service was then no longer available at the surgery. They were offered a room for £10.00 an hour at BC but they declined this, stating if the room will just be sitting there empty then they shouldn’t have to pay. 

JEH mentioned that they originally had an Estate Budget, then they decided to ask surgery’s for a free room to use as the service felt patients would feel more comfortable in an environment that they know. Surgery’s all agreed this was a great idea and all agreed to it, then their budget disappeared, other services have to pay for a room at the surgery therefore would be unfair to offer a free room to this service. Surgery is currently looking at incentives to bring other services in the surgery to offer more local services to patients. 

The surgery needs to ensure money is coming back into the surgery to ensure that the practice is running to the best of its capabilities, therefore have to say no to everyone who wants the room for free. 

PW understands but feels that it is the patient’s care that suffers. PW would like to make a special mention to NS who has currently taken over the job in contacting IAPT as unfortunately this has brought some stress back on to PW. NS is doing a fantastic job in discussing with the IAPT and liaising with them on this current situation. NS will be picking up the liaising when off holiday and PW hopes to help once feeling better, will update at next meeting. 

3) Priority Patients and Accountable GP’s

This a new enhanced service for patients who need that extra attention and care e.g. palliative care patients, virtual ward patients, severe COPD. Over 2% of the patients at the surgery have been written to, these patients have been given a special number in which they can contact BC or Meriden, this line flashes up as priority line and patients and carers only are allowed to use the line, all other patients will be asked to disconnect and ring the main surgery line. This is to provide an extra security blanket for these patients. 

They have each been given a GP who will have the responsibility to look over their records to ensure that we haven’t missed anything or if we could prevent/could have prevented something. They can still see any available GP within the surgery and does not have to be the GP responsible for them. This will make the experience for these patients more relaxing as they know they will be able to contact the surgery with ease. There will be a VM on weekend for the priority phone line but other than that they will have access to surgery. 

This will also help to improve the service, as we can identify if discharge letters haven’t been received from various hospitals for the patients, and GP’s can follow up with patients easily. If patients are being charged for various services then we can see why and if incorrect can follow up. Sometimes this is due to incorrect coding on their records from the hospitals. 

Accountable GP’s are for the patients over the age of 75, again they are given a GP responsible for looking over their records, but they are still able to see any available GP when they are needed. Patients will get something out of this process and it will be worthwhile for patients.

4) Practice Development Plan

We are currently looking into how we refer patients and how we can improve this service, with choose and book, direct referrals and the gaps that we have with this service. We are looking at the GP best practice for referrals on what we should and shouldn’t be doing in regards to referring patients. We will ensure that all patients have the correct coding so they are referred to the correct place in a timely manner.

5) Appointments

We will be introducing an email in which patients can use over the weekend to cancel appointments easily, to reduce the number of patients who do not attend there appointment. Have identified that Chronic Diseases – Asthma and COPD – more COPD have the highest rate of DNA’s with COPD in 3 months lost 10 hours of surgery time due to DNA’s. Doctor’s DNA appointments have reduced but unfortunately the nurses DNA appointments have increased. 

Receptionists are now ringing patients to remind them of their appointments a few days prior so if need be we can them in advance. The first time we did this, the first 3 patients that were called all forgot about their appointment and couldn’t now make it. If we hadn’t of phoned them then 3 appointments would have been lost. We need to stop wasting appointments, as patients who need them are unable to get an appointment due to DNA’s.

 Current structure of appointments is Telephone appointments, Book on the day appointments and Book in advance appointments. NC said the telephone appointments are great, and really helpful when working. Patients can now ring in the morning for a PM appointment on the day, for patients who work full time and not necessarily able to ring at 2pm. We have more patients booking online now, but we still want to increase the number of patients who have online access, patients are in control of their appointments then. NC said the online service is a brilliant idea, especially as able to request repeat prescriptions online, the flexibility of appointments is fantastic now. JEH stated that unfortunately we still do get complaints regarding the appointment system but no-one comes up with a suggestion in how to change them. NC said the appointment system is better than it ever has been, and unfortunately can’t please everyone.  

PW complimented JEH on her pro-active approach of the organising with the appointments, did a route core analysis and found where the problem lies with DNA appointments and have found a solution to minimise these by phoning patients in advance. 

6) Patient Questionnaires

NHS introducing a Friends and Family test, JEH and AEI attending a meeting on 30.07.2014 to find out more information. Initially it is asking whether you would recommend your GP surgery to friends and family. JEH and AEI will report back at the next meeting with further information on this test and when it will be introduced in to the surgery for patients to feedback with. 

7) Any Other Business

DF mentioned that the notice board, information on BC pharmacy would be useful and not just Lloyd’s pharmacy, information and opening times will be put up. JEH said we are unable to put all leaflets and information up so that is why we have changed the notice boards to be about the practice, dentist and pharmacy. The 2 folders have all information regarding health services and events, we do not allow private advertisements they are all health/medical related. Noticed that the leaflets that offer the healthcare options available, are very similar but the correct one is with the number ‘111’ AEI to remove other leaflet from the waiting rooms. 

Balsall Common (BC) Patient Participation Group (PPG). 

Minutes of Meeting Monday 13.10.2014. 

Present:

Dr Mandeep Bhandal (MSB)

Dr Aileen Carlile (AKC)

Joanne Hope (JEH)
Aimee Ibbetson (AEI)

(DT)

(DF)

(NC)

(JS)
Apologises:

(NS)

(GB)

The meeting welcomes JS as a new member of the PPG group

1) New Members

The meeting discussed to representation of the practice population in the present membership of the group. It was agreed that the group needed representatives over  16  –  under  19 to contribute to the group meeting.  The meeting agreed that JEH would approach the headmistress (Miss Hughes-Williams) of the Heart of England school to enquire if any pupils within this age range and registered at the practice would be willing to join the PPG.

2) Informing patients of the PPG

The meeting agreed that JEH would set up an email address and mobile phone number for patients to contact the members of the PPG. The patients will also have the facility to write to the PPG at the practice address and these letters would be passed onto the PPG members. DF will write a article (to be agreed by the members)  for the practice newsletter/website and local magazines detailing the group, what it aims to achieve an how patients can contact the group. MSB, AKC and JEH expressed the importance of informing patients that contact with the PPG was not to raise specific complaints regarding the practice these should still go through JEH. 
3) Antibiotics

The meeting discussed how we could engage patients regarding the management of symptoms without the use of antibiotics. The meeting felt in addition to the article written by Dr Horsley the JAYEX TV in the Balsall Common waiting room could include information regarding this. JEH told the meeting that engineers were visiting the practice shortly to hopefully ,get the TV working again, antibiotic information can then be included in the information shown.

4) Future Projects

JEH asked the meeting what members would like to look at regarding the services at the Practice at the next meeting. It was agreed that the meeting would look at the present appointment system. JEH will furnish all members with details of the present system together with DNA (Do Not Attend) figures so that this can be discussed. JEH informed the meeting of the frustration of the DNA appointments giving an example of – that afternoon reception had rung a patient regarding a double (40 minute minor operation appointment) the following day to confirm the patient would be attending. On contact the patient replied they would not be attending, because of the proactive work at reception JEH was able to book 2 minor operations at short notice otherwise 40 minutes of minor operation time would have been wasted.   

Balsall Common (BC) and Meriden (M) Patient Participation Group (PPG). 

Minutes of Meeting Tuesday 2nd December 2014 

Present:

Dr Mandeep Bhandal (MSB)

Dr Aileen Carlile (AKC)

Joanne Hope (JEH)
Aimee Ibbetson (AEI)
David Felthouse(DF)

Naomi Cuthbert(NC)

Jill Smith (JS)

Paul Williams (PW)
Apologises:

Norman Stephens (NS)

Gary Bishop (GB)

David Taylor (DT)

1) Confidentiality Form

JEH explained that due to the introduction of mobile phone and email for the patients to be able to contact the PPG each member is asked to sign a confidentiality form for data protection. JEH has the signed forms for NC, DF, PW and JS. AEI has the blank forms for NS, GB and DT to sign at the next PPG meeting. 

2) Friends and Family Test

NHS England have introduced the Friends and Family test to replace the Patient Questionnaire, this is currently for the foreseeable future with no determined time limit. A patient will have the opportunity to fill a card out after every contact they have with the practice.  They will circle an answer and have the opportunity to explain why with the option of leaving their name and details. This is reported back to NHS England on a monthly basis and the answers are then uploaded to NHS Choices, comments will not be uploaded just the answers that are circled. This is currently only on paper format at Balsall Common and Meriden, will hopefully be available online soon. These will be placed in each of the waiting rooms and also Doctors may give them out after patient consultations. 
3) CQC Feedback

The Practice was inspected by the Care Quality Commission 9CQC) on 5.11.2015, the CQC look at these areas

· How safe is the Practice?

· How effective is the Practice?

· How caring are the Doctors?

· Responsiveness of the Practice?

· Is the Practice well led?

We were 1 of 5 practices in Solihull that had the inspection. All of these factors are taken into consideration and then given a score of Outstanding, Good, Improvements needed and Under Special Measures. We currently have a score of Good Overall; however we are currently waiting on the final decision and report from the CQC. With the feedback from the CQC on the day that it is a well led practice which is clearly defined in management and expectations, regular department meetings and has clear management within the practice. 

NHS England can come to the surgery at any time to inspect the premises now that the CQC inspection has been completed. 

4) Patient Participation Group

AKC has been in contact with Mrs Davis the Head Teacher at Heart of England to discuss the possibility of a student participating in the group that attends the practice as a patient. Discussed writing a leaflet to explain what the PPG is about, Mrs Davis was very keen about the idea but have not heard anything since. Looking for a student who as an interest in Medical / Dentistry future as they may be keener to join.  AKC will contact Mrs Davis again to get an update. 

The meeting discussed introducing the concept of a virtual participant who may be unable to attend the meetings but to send the minutes of the meeting across via email to all participants but not to load them on the website, to receive responses and questions and gain a broader perspective from patients. 

No contact from patients from the Bugle, but suggested to advertise date of next meeting more widely so if patients want to contact the PPG to add to the agenda they have the chance too. 
5) Appointments

We currently work a 5 week schedule with appointments, so patients can pre-book well in advance, once these have been booked we have on the day urgent appointments which are released at 8.30am and 14.00pm. Telephone consultations can be booked at any time if they are available. Nurses now have one appointment that is released on the day at 8.30am for emergencies. 

The Practice needs to advertise that when a Doctor ask to see that patient again in 2 – 5 weeks then they need to get into the process of booking that appointment on their way out of the practice, rather than book on the day as it is not always possible to get the appointment with that particular Doctor. 

The meeting suggested that a notice on the TV should scroll across the screen something like “Think ahead book now if Doctor requests to see you in 2 weeks” get the message out there.  

PW said he has no complaints about the appointment system and has always been able to get an appointment when needed and received excellent service at the practice. 

The Practice would consider the release of on the day appointments in a different way to support working patients. The meeting also discussed that on the automated voice recording it should be made clear that patients who have a medically urgent need for an appointment on that day should state to the answering Receptionist straight away, so patients are aware of what needs to be done. The meeting suggested we have more information on the voice recording rather than just holding and listening to music, for example, incorporating when to ring 111 into the message. Message should be played prior to selecting the option 1 for the surgery, only concern is that patients do not always need appointments and just want them for that day so will play the system in place. Need to educate patients on what may be seen a medically urgent, as everyone has different opinions on this. 

AKC to write a small statement on Medical Students to ease the confusion as to whether a patient feels they can or cannot see them and add to the TV screen / Notice boards in the waiting rooms   
All agreed that Receptionists are doing a great job at handling patients and the appointment needs. 
6) Next Meeting

Tuesday 17th March 2015 6.15pm. 

Conclusion

· Patient Participation Group Membership

Membership of the Balsall Common Patient Representative Group at the beginning of April 2014 was at 6 members. To ensure adequate representation of patient demographics, gender and ethnicity the group agreed to actively advertise for interested patients to join the group. Following this we have appointed 3 new members to the Patient Representative Group. 2 members have yet to attend as the March 2015 meeting was cancelled and has yet to be re arranged. These new members have increased the representation of members across the practice patient profile especially with the addition of 2 members in the 16-24 aged profile range

 In conjunction with bringing additional members to the group it was felt that the groups profile  should be bought to the attention of all practice patients and ways in which patients can contact the group independent from through the Practice personnel. This was achieved by including the following information in the practice newsletter, on the practice website and in local publications:
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BALSALL COMMON AND MERIDEN PRACTICE

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG)
As have a large number of Medical Practices, throughout the Country, our local practice has set up a Patient Participation Group (PPG).

What is the purpose of the PPG?

Its purpose is to ensure patients are involved in decisions about the range and quality of services provided and commissioned by our Practice. It aims to encourage views from patients and to involve them in decisions that lead to changes to improve the services being provided or commissioned either directly or in the Practice’s capacity as gatekeeper to other services.

What are the Aims of the PPG?

Firstly, it is important to state that it is NOT a channel for patient’s individual complaints. The Practice has a system in place for dealing with these – though the system itself could be a topic for consideration by the PPG.

On a more positive note they are:

•
To encourage a positive relationship between the patients and the Practice staff, both medical and administrative.

•
To have a voice for patients in the Practice.

•
To work constructively in partnership with the Practice and other service providers to help identify solutions to problem areas; being realistic about what can be achieved and to look for small changes that can make a real difference.

What is the make up of the PPG?

The PPG is made up of representatives from the Practice and from patients who make use of the services. The aim is for patient members to have knowledge and experience covering the wide range of services provided. Anyone on the Practice’s patient list is eligible to put themselves forward to be co-opted. The current membership is:

Patient Representatives:
Gary Bishop



Naomi Cuthbert



David Felthouse



Judi Smith



Norman Stephens



David Taylor



Paul Williams

Practice Representatives:
Dr Mandeep Bhandal



Dr Aileen Carlile



Joanne Hope – Practice Manager



Aimee Ibbetson – PA & Admin assistant

How do you contact the Patient Representatives?

Use one of the following methods to give your name and contact details and one of the Patient Representatives will contact you to discuss and take action on your particular concern.

E-mail: naomicuthbert.ppg@outlook.com
( 0783 350 7018

Mail:
Patient Participation Group



Balsall Common Health Centre



1 Ashley Drive



Balsall Common



Coventry



CV7 7RW

· Area of Practice Centred Work 2014/2015
The group discussed various areas of work being undertaken by the practice during 2014/2015. By doing so these are communicated to patients via the publication of the meeting minutes through the practice website and newsletter. These areas included:
· Priority Patients

· Accountable GP 

· Practice Development Plan with Solihull CCG

· Family and Friends Questionnaires

· Appointments
During 2014/2015 the group discussed at great length the way patients are managed at the Practice and if these meet the expectations of patients of both the Practice and the Patients. Changes were made to the system following meeting with the Group.

· Future Projects
In 2015/2016 the group proposes to look at the missed appointments at the practice and how these can be reduced. In addition to this the group profile will continue to be changed to reflect the ethnicity / age and fender of the practice population 

Balsall Common and Meriden Group Practice


Patient Representative Group Report – March 2015


Covering 01.04.2014 to 31.03.2015


The Balsall Common and Meriden Group Practice first considered the formation of a Patient Representative Group (PRG) in 2011. We specifically decided to form the group at this time given the Practice planned to move to a new Health Centre early in 2012. This gave the Practice excellent opportunities to revisit the operational management of the practice, to consider changes and additional service provision for practice patients. We feel it is important to encourage involvement and feedback from a representative group of the practice population to ensure any changes meet, as far as possible, the reasonable needs of the patients, within the resources available to the practice. 





Mrs Joanne Hope MA, Practice Manager


27.03.2015
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